
Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Social Science & Medicine

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/socscimed

The intersectional risk environment of people who use drugs

Alexandra B. Collinsa,b, Jade Boydb,c, Hannah L.F. Cooperd, Ryan McNeilb,c,∗

a Faculty of Health Sciences, Simon Fraser University, 8888 University Drive, Burnaby, BC, V5A 1S6, Canada
b British Columbia Centre on Substance Use, 400 - 1045 Howe Street, Vancouver, BC, V6Z 2A9, Canada
c Department of Medicine, University of British Columbia, St. Paul's Hospital, 400 - 1045 Howe Street, Vancouver, BC, V6Z 2A9, Canada
d Rollins School of Public Health, Emory University, 1518 Clifton Road, Atlanta, GA, 30322, United States

A R T I C L E I N F O

Keywords:
Intersectionality
Risk environment
Health inequities
Substance use
Health outcomes

A B S T R A C T

Current conceptual models for examining the production of risk and harm (e.g. syndemics, ‘risk environment’) in
substance use research have been fundamental in emphasizing broader environmental factors that shape health
outcomes for people who use drugs (PWUD). However, the application of these frameworks in ways that
highlight nuance and complexity has remained challenging, with much of this research focusing on select social
positions (e.g. race, gender) and social-structural factors (e.g. poverty, drug policies). It is crucial that we move
to better accounting for these relations in the context of substance use research to enhance equity in research and
ensure understanding of diverse and complex needs. Building on the risk environment framework and com-
plementary approaches, this article introduces the ‘intersectional risk environment’ as an approach to under-
standing the interconnected ways that social locations converge within the risk environment to produce or
mitigate drug-related outcomes. This framework integrates a relational intersectional lens to examine how
differential outcomes across populations of PWUD are produced in relation to social location and processes
operating across social-structural dimensions. In doing so, the intersectional risk environment highlights how
outcomes are products of processes and relations that are embodied, reflected, and challenged while situated
within social, historical, and geographic contexts. Incorporating this framework into future research may im-
prove understandings of health outcomes for PWUD and better orient structural interventions and public health
approaches to address differential risks and experiences of PWUD.

1. Introduction

The dynamic relationships among individuals, their environments,
and health have been well established, with ecological approaches to
public health drawing attention to how social, structural, and physical
environments shape disease distribution and health inequities (Krieger,
2001; Rhodes et al., 2005; Singer, 1996). Transitions in how the pro-
duction of risk and disease distribution have been conceptualized have
emerged organically from research conducted with populations who
use drugs, specifically in relation to HIV-related risk (Rhodes et al.,
2005; Singer, 1996; Strathdee et al., 2010). This body of work has
demonstrated how the social-structural conditions (e.g. social, political,
and economic institutions) of individuals' environments produce or
mitigate harm, noting that such elements were unaddressed by public
health approaches that had emphasized individual-focused behaviour
change (Rhodes, 2002; Strathdee et al., 2010). These frameworks have
thus highlighted the need for interventions that target both individual
behaviours and structural factors to better address social and health

inequities (Blankenship et al., 2006; Des Jarlais, 2000).
In response to ongoing critiques of individual-focused interventions,

substance use research has increasingly focused on the critical need to
implement interventions addressing the environmental factors of drug
use locales (e.g. supervised injection sites, harm reduction housing
models) (Blankenship et al., 2006; Rhodes, 2002; Singer and Clair,
2003). ‘Safer environment interventions’ – public health interventions
attuned to intersecting social-structural inequities of people who use
drugs (PWUD) (McNeil and Small, 2014; Rhodes et al., 2005) – have
subsequently focused on factors including social and physical en-
vironments in which drug use occurs (e.g. syringe exchange, con-
sumption sites) (Kerr et al., 2007), providing legal access to injection-
related equipment (e.g. syringes, cookers) (Bluthenthal et al., 1999),
and increasing connection to health and ancillary services through low-
threshold models (e.g. food services, shelter, medical care) to better
address factors shaping health- and drug-related outcomes (Collins
et al., 2017). Earlier research examined the role of historical contexts
and social locations including gender in relation to risk environments
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(Bourgois et al., 2004; Measham, 2002), race (Maher, 2004), and socio-
economic status (Moore, 2004) in shaping health and drug outcomes.

More recently, approaches providing a more ontologically-oriented
way of thinking about drug-related outcomes have been implemented
within addictions research to examine the relational and material as-
pects of drug use (e.g. Duff, 2010, 2013; Fraser, 2013; Fraser et al.,
2014; Ivsins and Marsh, 2018; Vitellone, 2017). This work has focused
on processes, relations, and actions that occur between places, tech-
nologies, materials, and subjects, and bring these elements into being
(Duff, 2014; Rhodes, 2018), and can be understood as distinct from
other social-ecological approaches. Importantly, relational-material and
ecological approaches have made profound contributions to how drug-
related outcomes are conceptualized and addressed, with more recent
ontologically-oriented approaches being able to emphasize relational
dynamics within intersectionality. However, the application of these
models across disciplines, and in ways that highlight nuance and
complexity, has remained challenging. In particular, much research
taking up ecological risk environment approaches have focused on a
single social position (e.g. race, gender) and social-structural factors
(e.g. drug policies, poverty), and has not fully elucidated relations
across these dimensions. As such, there is a need to develop ways to
operationalize a socially-oriented framework that accounts for the re-
lations across heterogeneous factors shaping drug-related risks and
outcomes, while also providing direction to policy makers and re-
searchers in applied disciplines.

It is at this juncture that we seek to articulate intersectionality as a
relational approach to discern the interconnected ways in which health-
and drug-related outcomes are produced in relation to processes oper-
ating across political, social, physical, and economic dimensions, and in
connection to social location, or the groups to which people belong
given overlapping systems of oppression and privilege (e.g. race,
gender, sexuality). It is not our intent to propose an additional ontology
of drug use and risk, but rather to extend the drug use risk environment
by integrating the relational approach of intersectionality. Although the
risk environment framework accounts for multi-level complexity and
recursive relationality, it has been applied in ways that have fallen short
of fully engaging with drug-related risks and health outcomes as rela-
tional matters that are experienced differently across drug-using

populations. We aim to operationalize these aspects through an inter-
sectional lens, which has significant implications for developing public
health approaches that better account for complexity between and
within groups to more broadly address inequities.

In what follows, we first define the risk environment and inter-
sectionality frameworks, examining how these approaches have been
used to assess health inequities and disease distribution. We then ex-
plore the relationality of particular elements that compose the inter-
sectional risk environment, and highlight how this framework may
provide deeper insight into the disparate ways in which individuals
experience risk and health outcomes. In doing so, we emphasize how
examining social locations within the context of social-structural and
historical milieus throughout the research process is critical to better
understanding and addressing health inequities. We then offer several
suggestions for how to operationalize the intersectional risk environ-
ment framework in both research and policy.

1.1. The risk environment – a multi-level approach to harm reduction

The risk environment framework has been the most prominent
ecological model for substance use research, having originally devel-
oped to assess HIV-related risk for PWUD (Rhodes et al., 2012). At its
most basic rendition, the risk environment is characterized as the social
or physical space in which risk and harm are produced or mitigated by
the interplay of factors exogenous to the individual (Rhodes, 2002).
Made up of four environments (social, political, economic, and phy-
sical) operating across the micro- (immediate or institutional) and
macro- (societal) levels, this framework broadens responsibility of risk
production to encompass social and political structures and systems
(Rhodes, 2002).

As outlined in Table 1, micro- and macro-level environmental fac-
tors of the risk environment (e.g. peer relationships, policing practices,
drug use settings) have been identified as critical to shaping risk and
protective networks, decision-making, and the distribution of harm
among populations (Bluthenthal et al., 1999; Cooper et al., 2005a,b;
Shannon et al., 2008; Strathdee et al., 2008, 2015). Although divided
within the risk environment framework, micro- and macro-environ-
mental factors intersect, including across levels of influence, and are

Table 1
Environmental contexts of the risk environment.

Micro-environment Macro-environment

Social • Gendered power relations

• Dynamics of assisted injection

• Drug-related stigma in interactions with health care professionals

• Violence and interpersonal conflicts

• Local policing practices and crackdowns

• Peer group dynamics and social norms

• Gendered inequities and gendered risk

• Stigmatization and marginalization of PWUD

• Racial or ethnic inequalities

• Public discourses around public health, drug use, and welfare policies

Physical • Drug use settings and characteristics (e.g. supervised injection facilities, public
spaces)

• Sex work locations

• Homelessness and housing instability

• Neighbourhood deprivation, urban development, and spatial inequalities

• Exposure to violence or trauma

• Prisons and incarceration

• Drug trafficking and distribution routes

• Geographic population shifts (e.g. neighbourhood and population mixing)

• Population mobility and cross border migration

Economic • Cost of living (e.g. drug-related costs, health treatments, housing costs)

• Sex trade or sex work engagement

• Lack of income generation and employment opportunities

• Food insecurity

• Investment in health and social services infrastructure

• Growth of informal economies

• Investment in social housing

• Criminal justice expenditures

Policy • Access to low threshold and social housing

• Abstinence-only drug policies and drug criminalization in healthcare settings

• Coverage and availability of harm reduction services

• Operating regulations at supervised injection facilities

• Local policing practices and crackdowns

• National and international drug laws

• Policies and laws for harm reduction programs and services

• Policies and laws criminalizing sex work

• Universal access to healthcare

• Laws governing protection of human rights

• Policies and laws governing pregnancy and drug use for women who use
drugs
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constantly interacting with each other in dynamic ways to produce or
reduce drug-related risks and outcomes (Rhodes et al., 2005). As such,
this heuristic serves to structure analyses by providing a framework
through which the social implications of risk can be situated in relation
to context, rather than demarcating causal pathways.

While risk environments constrain agency, PWUD actively create,
adapt, and embody risk environments through daily practices
(Bourdieu, 1990; Duff, 2007; Rhodes et al., 2012). As such, the risk
environment framework underscores the dynamic and relational in-
teraction between individuals and their environments (Rhodes, 2009;
Rhodes et al., 2005). This process of structuration, in which social
systems and structures and individuals are engaged in a dynamic in-
terplay and are thus not independent of each other (Giddens, 1984),
positions PWUD as active participants within risk environments who
both embody and shape risk environments through everyday practices
(Bourdieu, 1990; Boyd et al., 2018). However, the amount of agency
one can enact within a risk environment is influenced by one's level of
structural vulnerability (Rhodes et al., 2012). Structural vulnerability is
a positionality resulting from an individual's location within a social
hierarchy due to intersecting social (e.g. sexism, racism) and structural
(e.g. poverty, drug criminalization) inequities that render particular
populations more susceptible to social suffering (Quesada et al., 2011).
As such, structural vulnerability can mediate agency by restricting
structurally vulnerable individuals' (e.g. women, sex workers) ability to
engage in risk-reduction practices and can be compounded by inter-
ventions lacking environmental supports (e.g. low-threshold program-
ming) (McNeil et al., 2015), thus intensifying influences on health
(Rhodes et al., 2012).

The risk environment has provided a valuable heuristic for ana-
lyzing the impact of social-structural factors on health outcomes of
PWUD across a variety of spaces (e.g. prisons, hospitals, healthcare
services) (McNeil et al., 2014c; Strathdee et al., 2015). However, it has
been under-theorized and largely applied in a way that overlooks the
complexities and inequities experienced across groups of PWUD. In
doing so, the ecological risk environment has been used in a way that
essentializes and homogenizes PWUD by obscuring the ways that dif-
ferent individuals are impacted by social and structural forces more so
than others given their social locations. Notably, a small body of re-
search has aimed to advance the existing risk environment framework
by examining how experiences of health-outcomes are heterogeneous
within populations who use drugs based on, for example, race (Cooper
et al., 2016b). This work has made important contributions to ex-
amining intragroup differences, drawing particular attention to how
neighbourhood factors such as distribution of economic advantage, law
enforcement surveillance, and proximity to harm reduction services can
increase health harms for racialized persons who inject drugs (Cooper
et al., 2016a, 2016c).

However, there remains a need to focus on the multidimensional
and relational processes and interactions occurring between in-
dividuals, systems, places, and objects across specific socio-historical
contexts, and how these create heterogeneous health and drug out-
comes. Understanding these complexities is critical to developing con-
text-specific policies (Blankenship et al., 2006; Rhodes et al., 2005) and
structural interventions that create ‘enabling environments’ for risk
reduction for specific populations (Duff, 2010), and can better reduce
health and social inequities.

1.2. Intersectionality and public health

The intersectional paradigm highlights the complexity of human
lives and experiences by emphasizing how social locations are com-
prised of intersecting, fluid, and multiple identities that cannot be re-
duced or separated (Collins, 1990; Crenshaw, 1991). As such, inter-
sectionality highlights how identity categories (e.g. race, gender) are
often conflated within mainstream discourses, obscuring differences
occurring across and within particular groups. As such, an

intersectional approach examines the intersections of multiple axes of
oppression and privilege (e.g. gender, ethnicity, ability), positing that
what is produced at these intersections is more than what is produced
by each piece discretely (Crenshaw, 1991; Lorde, 1984). Examining
only one dimension of an individual's social location thus fails to ac-
curately represent the unique ways in which they experience privilege
or oppression (Crenshaw, 1991; Hooks, 1989). Notably, most inter-
sectional scholarship does not infer that all social locations are of the
same social significance, nor are they equally disadvantaged, focusing
largely on marginalized individuals (Bowleg, 2012; Nash, 2008). Here,
we utilize intersectionality as a general approach to identity, positing
that examining all social locations (including those of privilege) can
better highlight the complex and intimate connections between privi-
lege and oppression and how these intersect to produce or mitigate
harm across groups of PWUD. Moreover, within intersectionality, pri-
macy is given to macro-level power structures which shape micro-level
experiences. However, because these interactions are dynamic and so-
cially constructed, experiences and interactions between these systems
of power change over time and are shaped by place (Crenshaw, 1991).

Historically, intersectionality emerged from the examination of how
Black women have been excluded from feminist and antiracist dis-
courses, oppressed in laws and policies, and subjugated by social and
economic inequities (Collins, 1990; Lorde, 1984; Roberts, 1991). More
recently, intersectionality has been applied within public health to
examine health inequities and distribution of health outcomes across
various populations (Bowleg, 2012). In doing so, intersectionality has
illustrated how traditional epidemiological approaches (e.g. binary
analytical approaches, dichotomization of sex and gender) can obfus-
cate the unique ways in which particular populations experience health
inequities, particularly when rooted in the experiences of white,
middle-class individuals (Hankivsky, 2012). For example, this body of
work has used an intersectional approach to examine mental health
(Morrow et al., 2006), risk of HIV acquisition (Dworkin, 2005), and
health-related inequities amongst lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender,
queer, two-spirit, and intersex (LGBTQ2SI+) communities (Bowleg,
2012; Brotman et al., 2002).

Despite calls to incorporate intersectionality into epidemiological
and public health research, there has yet to be a wide integration into
mainstream research (Hankivsky, 2012). This slow application has
largely been attributed to a lack of a defined methodology and the need
to encompass a multitude of elements and social-structural variables
(Bauer, 2014). There is thus a need to better operationalize an inter-
sectional framework within health research. Doing so can emphasize
the dynamic ways that social locations continuously emerge through
social and structural processes while being (re)produced, (re)embodied,
and challenged in ways that shape outcomes within specific socio-his-
torical contexts.

2. The production of contexts of health – intersecting locations

An intersectional risk environment framework encourages a social
justice-oriented, critical analysis of the production of drug- and health-
related outcomes through explicit attention to inequities across popu-
lations. Here, we define the intersectional risk environment as the
convergence of social and structural dimensions and individuals' in-
tersecting social locations in ways that interact with and impact in-
dividual behaviours to produce health outcomes (see Fig. 1). In this
way, the intersectional risk environment is a type of situational as-
semblage (Deleuze and Guattari, 1987), in which relations between
processes, objects, and places interact within specific social, historical,
and geographic contexts to produce variegated health effects on the
basis of social locations (e.g. gender, sexuality, ability). It is this si-
tuatedness that contributes to a multitude of ways in which the inter-
sectional risk environment is embodied, reflected, reproduced, and
challenged in relation to recursive interactions (Bourdieu, 2000;
Giddens, 1984).
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How an individual enacts, embodies, and demonstrates agency in
social practices that influence drug and health outcomes, however, is
shaped by their intersecting social locations, which themselves are the
product of structural racism, neoliberalism, gender inequities, colonial
histories, among other things. The intersectional risk environment fra-
mework thus integrates a relational intersectional lens to examine the
diverse ways that differential drug- and health-related outcomes are
produced. While a categorical intersectional approach focuses on the
relationships among social groups (e.g. working-class women, bisexual
Hispanic men) and how these relationships change (McCall, 2005), it is
limited in its examination of social locations as fluid categories. A re-
lational intersectional lens seeks to tease out the complexity of such
categories, positing that social locations are not fixed, but rather in a
state of becoming (Deleuze and Guattari, 1987; Rhodes, 2018), en-
tangled and shaped by social-structural dynamics. For example, dialo-
gues (e.g. gendered power differentials), policies (e.g. punitive ap-
proaches for drug use during pregnancy), spaces (e.g. public space,
home), and material elements (e.g. syringes, naloxone kit) imbue par-
ticular meaning to social locations such as gender, but by doing so,
simultaneously create and reinforce gendered identities and inequal-
ities (e.g. women as submissive, caretakers) (Butler, 1990; Hansen,
2012).

Importantly, we view risk and response to risk as situationally de-
pendent (Bloor, 1995), but contend that these situated risks can be
experienced differently based on interactions between intersecting so-
cial locations and social-structural processes. Thus, the intersectional
risk environment explicitly interrogates the dynamic workings of social
locations, which are simultaneously experienced, adapted, and shaped
by risk environments (Bourdieu, 1977, 2000). Of note, we have re-
moved the macro- and micro-level distinctions of the risk environment
to better demonstrate the dynamic interaction between levels of social-
structural influence and social locations in the production or reduction
of drug-related risks and harms.

Below, we explore key social locations depicted in Fig. 1, high-
lighting how they are not only shaped by dimensions of the drug risk
environment, but intersect and reinforce one another. Although a
multitude of factors converge to shape daily lives, we focus on key, or
primary, social locations that are rooted in structures of inequality (e.g.
gender, class, race), and how these impact health outcomes for PWUD.
While secondary positions such as age are also implicated, the effects of
these positions can have less of an impact on social and health out-
comes. Of note, this differentiation of primary and secondary locations
is not complete. Rather, we aim to provide guidance on how an inter-
sectional risk environment approach can be implemented in ways that

illuminate key axes of inequities. However, determining which social
locations are defined as primary and secondary can also be context
dependent, impacted by both social-structural context and specific si-
tuations. Importantly, we define many of the following categories (e.g.
gender, class, race) as being socially produced, while begetting real
effects in society and lived experiences.

2.1. Gender

Epidemiological studies have largely conflated biological sex and
gender, concentrating on dichotomized variables to examine sex/
gender-based differences in drug and health outcomes (Bowleg, 2012;
Hankivsky, 2012). However, gender is fluid and relational (Butler,
1990; Schippers, 2007). As such, the bifurcation of gender minimizes
the complexities of gender within drug scene settings as it overlooks
socio-economic and political factors that impact the development and
performance of gender throughout the life-course and over generations
(Butler, 1990). Research drawing on the ecological risk environment
framework has illustrated how gendered power relations and control in
drug using partnerships can increase health- and drug-related risks if
women are often second on the needle, require assistance injecting, and
are unable to negotiate harm reduction strategies due to social-struc-
tural barriers, such as risk of violence (Bourgois et al., 2004; Rhodes
et al., 2012; Sherman et al., 2011). Such factors have been shown to be
further exacerbated by age, with young women who use drugs often at
an increased risk of health and drug harms (Bourgois et al., 2004).

Recent ethnographic research integrating intersectional approaches
into analyses drawing on the risk environment framework have further
problematized drug scene dynamics (Boyd et al., 2018). This work has
illustrated how everyday violence differentially impacted marginalized
women who use drugs, with racialized and Indigenous women and
transgender women most affected (Boyd et al., 2018). By focusing on
relational aspects within a street-based drug scene, this research de-
monstrated how structural factors such as drug criminalization, colo-
nialism, lack of housing, gender inequities, systemic racism, and pro-
hibited assisted injection intersected in ways that shaped, and were
shaped by, women's social locations, increasing their risk of harm (Boyd
et al., 2018). By drawing on aspects of intersectionality within a risk
environment framework, this work utilized a social justice lens to il-
lustrate racialized and gendered barriers that constrained access to
harm reduction services within the context of a public health emer-
gency (Boyd et al., 2018). In doing so, this research is able to add
complexity to existing understandings of public health interventions by
providing a more social justice-oriented understanding of drug-related
risks and how risk differs within a specific socio-historical context.
However, it further creates space to consider how PWUD exercise
agency in contesting and changing risk environments (e.g. peer-led
overdose response interventions), and how these too are influenced by,
and indeed produce, social location within specific social-structural
contexts. This is particularly instructive in light of drug user-led acti-
vism emerging from within communities facing multiple structural
oppressions (e.g. housing instability, socio-economic marginalization)
(Bardwell et al., 2018; Kennedy et al., 2019; Kerr et al., 2017; McNeil
et al., 2014b).

Notably, how women's drug use has been interpreted and stigma-
tized has varied over generations, shaped by gender norms and mar-
keting campaigns, which are bound with racial and class discourses
(Herzberg, 2010). For example, the regular use of benzodiazepines for
middle-class white women in the nineteenth and twentieth centuries
was not stigmatized, but arguably ensured the maintenance of tradi-
tional gender roles and norms (e.g. passive housewife, docility)
(Herzberg, 2010). However, expectations of gender roles differ for
women of colour and racialized women who use drugs in western na-
tions. Racialized women are seen as more ‘devious’ for their ‘trans-
gressions’ of gender norms than white women, and thus suffer increased
penalization under the law (e.g. child apprehensions) (Boyd, 2015).

Fig. 1. The intersectional risk environment framework.
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Applying an intersectional risk environment lens could further pro-
blematize the complexities resulting from the ways in which gender,
race, sexuality, and ability ‘become’ through policies, and how these
change over time. For example, research exploring drug treatment and
drug use have described how PWUD are constructed by gendered and
racialized hierarchies in ways that delineate between those who are
(un)deserving of treatment (Hansen, 2017; Knight, 2017). In doing so,
this work is better positioned to tease out more of the complexities
surrounding social and health inequities for PWUD, and how in-
dividuals resist efforts aimed at producing and reifying inequities.

2.2. Race

A large body of research has detailed how race impacts social and
health outcomes for PWUD (e.g. higher rates of HIV, geographic and
structural barriers to treatment, increased incarceration rates), and in-
tersects with socio-economic marginalization, gender, and geography in
ways that produce markedly different harms (Cooper et al., 2016b;
Hansen, 2017; Hansen et al., 2016; Knight, 2017). However, examining
race within the socio-historical contexts in which it is constructed
elucidates the dynamics that produce and reproduce it (Hall, 1980), and
underscores how race intersects with social and structural environ-
ments across generations to shape health outcomes. For example,
medical sociological and anthropological research has demonstrated
how medical discourses and systemic discrimination are bound with
race, class, and gender narratives to shape deservingness of care within
healthcare settings (Hansen, 2017; Knight, 2017; Netherland and
Hansen, 2016). For opioid agonist treatment programs in the United
States, structural barriers (e.g. financial barriers, referral process, types
of medical coverage accepted) and geographic location of services can
create disparities in access to treatment options for low-income racia-
lized persons, resulting in a higher number of racialized persons being
prescribed more regulated and stigmatized maintenance therapies such
as methadone (Hansen et al., 2016). As this research focused on race,
geography, and income, examining these dynamics from an intersec-
tional risk environment perspective may also discern how access to
opioid agonist treatments are further complicated by gender, notions of
‘worthiness’ of care, and punitive approaches to drug use that operate
within racialized class hierarchies. Importantly, an intersectional risk
environment framework could also examine how such dynamics are
embodied, recreated, and resisted across and among populations who
use drugs, relative to their intersecting social locations across time.

Additionally, structural factors, including poverty, healthcare
practices, punitive policies, and neighbourhood contexts can sig-
nificantly impact drug and health outcomes for racialized PWUD
(Cooper et al., 2016b). However, such factors are also rooted in his-
torical forms of oppression (e.g. colonialism, slavery) (Crenshaw, 1991;
Million, 2013), which can shape the wellbeing of individuals across
generations (Sotero, 2006). Research has indicated how racialized
women who use drugs are disproportionately impacted by punitive
practices, which create barriers to accessing health-related services
(Knight, 2017), as they overlap with disparate notions of motherhood
that are racialized and classed (Hansen, 2017; Knight, 2017). Applying
an intersectional risk environment framework could further discern
additional pieces of the assemblage within which health inequities are
rooted, and dynamics that make particular racialized populations more
at risk for incarceration (Sapers, 2016; Small, 2001), drug-related
harms, or other social inequities as they intersect with additional social
locations.

For example, ethnographic research incorporating intersectionality
within analyses rooted in an ecological risk environment framework has
illustrated the variegated ways that Indigenous women experience
overdose risk given racialized and gendered hierarchies, socio-eco-
nomic marginalization, and housing instability which increase their
interaction with police (Boyd et al., 2018). However, by situating such
research within the context of colonialism, this work is able to discern

how such overlapping factors create barriers to needed harm reduction
services, particularly as they are largely implemented without attention
to multiple needs within and across racialized populations who use
drugs (Boyd et al., 2018).

While research has highlighted how racialized persons are dis-
proportionately impacted by drug and health harms due to intersecting
systems of oppression, pervasiveness of racism and ethnocentrism has
perpetuated such health inequities (Allan and Smylie, 2015). Under-
standing how race intersects with additional social locations across
environmental dimensions is imperative to addressing and mitigating
health outcomes for racialized PWUD.

2.3. Ability

There is a growing appreciation of how ability influences harm for
PWUD. Clinical and ethnographic studies have demonstrated how
physical and mental health conditions (e.g. poor venous access, pa-
ralysis, Parkinson's disease, depression) resulting from aging, long-term
drug use, and traumatic experiences can create drug-related outcomes
impacting the morbidity and mortality of PWUD (McNeil et al., 2014b;
Wurcel et al., 2015). For example, PWUD who have disabilities may
require assistance injecting, which is often prohibited at injection sites
to minimize potential for civil or criminal liabilities (Pearshouse and
Elliott, 2007). Considering the mechanisms through which social,
structural, and built environments (e.g. operational policies, accessi-
bility of services) shape health and drug risks for PWUD with varying
abilities is thus critical to addressing inequities exacerbating their risk
of harm.

Medical social science research has highlighted how embodied risks
related to the inability to access assistance injecting can limit engage-
ment with needed harm reduction services for particular PWUD, re-
inforcing inequities and experiences of violence when injections occur
in other physical spaces (e.g. alleys) with ‘doctors’ (i.e. someone who
performs injections) (Fairbairn et al., 2010; McNeil et al., 2014b). For
example, ethnographic research utilizing a risk environment approach
more attuned to differences within highly vulnerable populations who
use drugs, illustrated how particular spatial, social, and structural fac-
tors created differential risk for people needing assistance injecting
(McNeil et al., 2014b). This research found that socio-economically
marginalized women and people with disabilities were dis-
proportionately impacted by socio-legal mechanism regulating in-
jecting spaces (McNeil et al., 2014b). While this work looked more
relationally at social locations in shaping health and drug outcomes, a
relational intersectional risk environment lens could further disentangle
how historical and social contexts (e.g. colonialism, drug-user led ac-
tivism, implementation without input from PWUD, exclusion), objects
(e.g. syringes, veins), and places (e.g. consumption sites, alleys,
neighbourhoods) reify the marginalization of PWUD by shaping how
experiences are embodied and challenged. Moreover, examining the
complexities of sexuality and racialization within these contexts can
elucidate the relationality of risk as social locations were at once
shaping risk and ‘becoming.’

While research on assisted injection provides valuable insight into
harm reduction needs for PWUD with varying abilities (e.g. McNeil
et al., 2014b), there is a need to critically examine how social, physical,
economic, and political environments also shape drug-related risks on
the basis of social locations. Specifically, there remains a dearth of re-
search examining the drug use practices of PWUD with varying abil-
ities, including engagement with harm reduction services (e.g. needle
exchanges, drug consumption sites) and management of drug-related
risks. An intersectional risk environment framework may provide a
useful lens through which to conduct this work, as it is well-positioned
to consider how social-structural (e.g. interpersonal violence, dis-
crimination), implementation (e.g. operating policies, educational ma-
terials in varying formats), and physical (e.g. mobility, physical access
to services) contexts can produce or minimize inequities as they
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intersect with relational intersectional experiences. By drawing on
these elements, harm reduction interventions, public health program-
ming, and health and ancillary services, can better minimize health
inequities and provide greater agency for PWUD with varying abilities
through a social justice lens.

2.4. Sexuality

Sexuality is fluid and complex, negotiated within a heteronormative
framework (Foucault, 1990; Rich, 1980) in which it is largely con-
strained by gender hierarchies and gender norms (Butler, 1990). As
such, individuals who are or perceived as non-heteronormative are
often scrutinized and confronted with discrimination and stigma
(Foucault, 1990) within specific socio-historical contexts. Considering
these relations within non-heteronormative and heteronormative con-
texts is imperative to understanding inequities that can develop for
PWUD. For example, heteronormative framings can implicate health-
related outcomes for PWUD, with research demonstrating how stigma
experienced in health care settings (e.g. homophobia) can deter en-
gagement for LGBTQ2SI+ persons who use drugs (Lombardi, 2007)
and undermine needed care due to binary approaches to sexuality
(Hughes et al., 2010). A critical policy analysis elucidated how alcohol
and other drug policies in Australia draw on heteronormative and
gendered frameworks that ‘create’ LGBTQ2SI+ communities as ‘at risk’
thereby removing their agency and problematizing their drug use
(Pienaar et al., 2018). Using an intersectional risk environment fra-
mework can draw further attention to the nuanced ways in which in-
dividuals embody, resist, and adapt these experiences through the ne-
gotiation of their sexuality in relation to social-structural dynamics,
such as racialization, socio-political environment, and social relation-
ships.

Moreover, spaces in which harm reduction services are accessed,
such as treatment centres and injection facilities, as well as approaches
to such services, have historically been established through a hetero-
normative lens that does not adequately consider other identities
(Pinkham et al., 2012). The effects of such oversights can create barriers
to engagement for particular populations, particularly if such spaces
reinforce heteronormative roles (Boyd et al., 2018), such as women as
‘caretakers’ or men as more aggressive. Additionally, structural policies
and programming that fail to consider the specific needs of LGBTQ2SI
+ persons can be further barriers for engagement and exacerbate ex-
periences of discrimination and stigma in health and ancillary service
settings (Lombardi, 2007). Discrimination and stigma can further con-
tribute to an increased risk of violence and trauma for LGBTQ2SI
+-identifying PWUD (Balsam et al., 2004). Not only can these inter-
actions increase drug use, but they can also exacerbate adverse health
outcomes including social isolation and depression (Ritter et al., 2012).
However, by taking a more ecological approach with distinct cate-
gories, rather than addressing the complex entanglements through
which social locations like sexuality are created and redefined, this
work may overlook how particular structural dynamics (e.g. national
policies, healthcare access) can remake sexuality and individual's ex-
periences of sexuality as it intersects with additional socio-economic
locations (e.g. gender, race, age).

A relational intersectional lens also underscores how a conflation of
sexuality into dichotomous categories (e.g. gay/lesbian or hetero-
sexual/straight) can fail to capture the interconnecting social dimen-
sions of sexuality that shape health risks (Hughes et al., 2010) and how
sexuality can change over time. It is important to note, however, that
there remains limited research exploring the variegated drug-related
risks experienced by LGBTQ2SI+ persons. Using an intersectional risk
environment framework to guide additional research that explores how
LGBTQ2SI+ persons experience health and drug outcomes in relation
to factor such as structural racism, colonialism, socio-political en-
vironments is imperative to providing tailored services to better address
needs.

2.5. Class

Structural factors associated with class and income inequality (e.g.
neighbourhood underdevelopment, policies dictating welfare rates, in-
surance premiums, rural settings) can influence drug and health out-
comes. However, income inequality is inherently racialized and gen-
dered, and overlaps with criminal justice practices (e.g. mass
incarceration, drug-related arrests) in ways that can increase health
risks (e.g. HIV) for PWUD (Friedman et al., 2016), with poor, racialized
women disproportionately impacted (Sapers, 2016; Swavola et al.,
2016). These dynamics heighten risk of violence for those low-income
individuals who turn to informal and illegal forms of work (e.g. sex
work, recycling, drug dealing) while also amplifying health and social
inequities (Boyd et al., 2018; Strathdee et al., 2015; Tempalski and
McQuie, 2009). However, epidemiological research has highlighted
how socio-economic factors intersect with race to produce hetero-
geneous health outcomes across low-income populations (Cooper et al.,
2005a,b; Friedman et al., 2016; Strathdee et al., 2010). For example,
low-income, racialized neighbourhoods are often targeted with in-
creased levels of policing and surveillance (e.g. drug crackdowns, police
sweeps), which has significant implications for harm reduction prac-
tices (e.g. shared syringes, rushed injections) and risk of HIV trans-
mission and acquisition for PWUD (Cooper et al., 2005a,b; Strathdee
et al., 2010). An intersectional risk environment framework can illus-
trate how larger inequities related to factors such as gender, race, and
sexuality are inextricably linked with class and thus cannot be mean-
ingfully separated. As such, this framework holds promise for providing
more complex analyses by accounting for these interconnected and
fluid elements as they relate to class, while underscoring the ways in-
dividuals embody, challenge, and create these same dynamics.

Further research has detailed how class and income inequality also
intersect with gender and ability to produce heterogeneous health and
social outcomes for low-income populations. However, these inter-
locking factors are not stagnant, but change over time, within specific
contexts, and with changing physical ability (Bourgois and Schonberg,
2009; McNeil et al., 2014a). For example, longitudinal ethnographic
research among impoverished men with varying levels of ability has
shown how men at times engage in homosocial partnerships with other
men who not only help provide economically (e.g. collective purchasing
and splitting of drugs, food provision), but also assist with injections
(Bourgois and Schonberg, 2009). While these relationships have eco-
nomic and social benefits, such marginal masculinities that are in-
timately linked with class can reinforce marginalization through sub-
ordination in partnerships, increased risk of violence, and limiting
access to needed services (Bourgois and Schonberg, 2009; McNeil et al.,
2014a).

While this work has underscored how class and other intersecting
factors can ‘create’ gender and impact risk of violence (Bourgois and
Schonberg, 2009; McNeil et al., 2014a), an intersectional risk en-
vironment framework could render analyses more complex by ex-
amining how policies, discourse, and social relationships can further
shape health inequities within, and across, marginalized populations
who use drugs with attention to how class is racialized and gendered.
For example, an intersectional risk environment framing might be well-
positioned to examine how risk of social- or drug-related harm is fur-
ther complicated for low-income, racialized, non-binary persons by
examining how gendered violence, sexuality, and ability are made,
reinforced, and challenged within the context of a drug scene.

3. Implications and future directions

In articulating the complex, intersecting, and relational ways in
which health outcomes are produced through the dynamic workings of
social locations and social-structural factors, this paper has argued the
need to broaden our scope of understanding risk and harm across and
within populations. Like previous models of the risk environment
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(Rhodes et al., 2005; Strathdee et al., 2010), we emphasize the rela-
tional and dynamic interaction of factors across all environmental di-
mensions. However, we further expand the risk environment frame-
work by incorporating a relational approach to intersectionality which
allows us to focus on health and social inequities among and within
groups. Insofar as individuals are engaged in addressing health in-
equities through a social justice lens, there is a need to look more
holistically at the network of factors shaping experiences of risk and
harm for individuals.

While extensive research has documented the impact of risk en-
vironments on PWUD (Rhodes et al., 2012; Strathdee et al., 2010),
research examining relations across social location and social-structural
factors in ways that highlight nuance and complexity have been more
limited (Boyd et al., 2018; Collins et al., 2018; McNeil et al., 2014a).
Integrating a relational intersectional approach within the drug use risk
environment framework can better inform enabling environments and
structural interventions attuned to inequities experienced between and
within particular populations. Recent critical drug studies pro-
blematizing concepts of addiction and harm are also of particular im-
portance, for they bring attention to how assumptions about drugs,
addiction, and harm are historical, cultural, and political (Fraser, 2017;
Fraser et al., 2014).

Examining the multitude of ways in which social locations are im-
pacted by, and interact with, environmental dimensions to shape health
and drug outcomes can contribute to public health strategies and in-
terventions better attuned to varying needs of individuals rendered
more susceptible to harm. As such, we suggest exploring the processes
that contribute to the social locations of individuals and how these are
embodied, reproduced, and challenged in ways that impact health
outcomes, contending that by doing so, specific interactions con-
tributing to, and stemming from, social-structural contexts can be better
understood.

3.1. Application in public health and future research

While this paper has focused primarily on PWUD, the intersectional
risk environment framework has broader applicability across public
health where there is concern that social locations can shape health
outcomes. As such, the exact configuration of the intersectional risk
environment framework can vary. Tailoring the framework to the local
context to include primary and secondary social location positions more
attuned to the specific issue being examined (e.g. sex work environ-
ments, chronic disease management in rural areas, healthcare access in
prison) can assist in its application across populations to understand
inequities within and between groups. For example, if applying the
intersectional risk environment framework to chronic kidney disease
treatment access in a rural region of the United States, primary social
locations might include factors such as gender, race, ability, and income
level. Additional dynamics including, transportation logistics, policies
dictating healthcare costs and insurance premiums, and the built and
social environmental may also be critical to examine, as these intersect
with social locations in variegated ways. In doing so, this framework
may highlight that particular social and structural dynamics (e.g.
structural racism, gender hierarchies) intersect with social locations in
ways that render specific rural populations (e.g. low-income, racialized
women) more at risk of chronic kidney disease and comorbidities.
Further, this framework could illustrate how discourses and ideals
around gender performance (e.g. caretaking), class-based stigma, sys-
temic racism, colonial histories, and income inequality create specific
contexts within which individuals challenge, embody, and adapt their
intersectional risk environments on the basis of their needs.

Importantly, this framework provides a tool to explicitly focus on
inequities and how these are experienced, adapted, challenged, and
embodied within relational contexts, which can be drawn upon to de-
velop a research agenda. Exploring how evolving and adapting social
locations within broader social and structural processes impact,

reinforce, or minimize these inequities is important for implementing
interventions and services that are better attuned to diverse needs. Like
the more standard risk environment framework, this heuristic also ac-
knowledges individuals' agency. However, given the intersectional risk
environment's focus on inequities, additional research is needed that
more closely examines the ways in which diverse groups enact agency
within intersectional risk environments. Drawing on the extensive his-
tories of activism within drug using communities may provide a van-
tage point from which to consider the diverse ways in which PWUD
shape intersectional risk environments. Additionally, future research
examining public health emergencies, such as the overdose crisis,
should consider utilizing this framework to better assess social and
health inequities rendering particular populations more susceptible to
harm (Boyd et al., 2018). In doing so, this framework is well-suited to
provide recommendations for public health interventions and services
more attuned to diverse needs of populations within and across groups.

3.2. Methodological strategies

Existing scholarship has outlined methods for operationalizing an
intersectionality approach within public health research (Bauer, 2014;
Bowleg, 2012; Hankivsky, 2012). It is not our intent to reiterate this
work, but rather illustrate how these methods can be utilized with an
intersectional risk environment framework. While this framework can
be implemented to guide research, it is also imperative to test it through
application and to continue refining it, as pushing the boundaries of this
approach will help it evolve. Importantly, when implementing this
framework, there is need to critically reflect on how the research will be
organized, what the guiding research questions will be, and what
methodologies will be chosen as these elements can actively make
particular populations, particular experiences, and particular health
outcomes invisible if continuously overlooked in scholarship (Clatts,
2001). Utilizing an intersectional risk environment framework to guide
research conceptualization and design can help build a program of re-
search that interrogates differential risks, complexities, and relations
between individuals and their environments given their social loca-
tions. Within this, there is a need to critically examine the ways in
which research populations are being defined. For example, are tar-
geted research participants defined on a single axis (e.g. people who
inject drugs, men who have sex with men)? If so, what might be
highlighted by altering such definitions in ways that look relationally at
social locations in the production of health outcomes?

Moreover, using a multi-method design (e.g. ethnography, semi-
structured interviews, epidemiological surveys, census tract data, ex-
tended case method) can provide a more dynamic analysis of risk en-
vironments as it provides multiple ways of characterizing experiences.
For example, qualitative interviews allow individuals to situate them-
selves temporally, and demonstrate the broader environmental contexts
and cultural frameworks individuals draw on to understand and locate
their experiences (McAdams, 2008). They can also better elucidate re-
lationality as qualitative interviews are well-positioned to capture affect
within relational situations (Rhodes, 2018). However, understanding
the broader context within which participants experience, challenge,
embody, and reproduce processes, can be assessed through ethno-
graphy and the extended case method approach to ethnographic re-
search, which can render research more complex and show how these
processes are constantly ‘becoming’ (e.g. Hansen, 2017; Knight, 2017).
As each method lends itself to triangulation and uncovering subtleties
in experiences between groups of PWUD, utilizing multiple methods
within the research process can highlight the variegated and inter-
related ways that health outcomes are produced in relation to social-
structural processes and social locations.

Secondly, operationalizing an intersectional risk environment fra-
mework throughout analyses is imperative to assessing intersecting and
relational pathways through which individuals experience inequities.
Drawing on the local context to determine primary and secondary
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social locations within specific social-structural contexts and situations
can better explicate the nuanced ways in which people engage with,
adapt, and embody intersectional risk environments. This paper, like
others before it (Bowleg, 2012; Hankivsky, 2012), has underscored how
dichotomizing variables, such as race, gender, and sexuality obfuscates
the distinct ways such social locations shape experiences. Exploring
how such social locations are continuously being created, reproduced,
embodied, and challenged through relational processes can better il-
lustrate how particular people are rendered more susceptible to in-
equities and how experiences are variegated. While we acknowledge
that this may need to be adapted for epidemiological research given
analytical constraints (Bauer, 2014), being transparent as to which
certain variables were chosen over others is imperative.

Analyzing and interpreting research results using an intersectional
risk environment can be instrumental in assessing additional areas
contributing to health outcomes on the basis of social location. Within
this, systems of power, inequality, and privilege must be interrogated,
as well as cultural framings of social locations such as race, gender, and
sexuality, among others. However, the particular historical moment and
social locations of the researchers and research must be considered
during analysis, as well as throughout the research process, as it im-
pacts theorizing in relation to the intersectional risk environment fra-
mework.

3.3. Implications for policy and interventions

Utilizing an intersectional risk environment framework to both
guide and analyze policy and public health strategies can better support
social justice efforts aimed at reducing inequities between and among
populations who use drugs. Policy development often takes a one-di-
mensional approach, which can reify the oppressive consequences of
intersectional risks (Hankivsky et al., 2010) by narrowly focusing on
singular social locations (e.g. gender). Understanding the nuanced ways
in which intersectional risks contribute to the heterogeneity of experi-
ences in producing health outcomes can contribute to a more inclusive
approach to defining problems, developing solutions, and im-
plementing policy and intervention strategies. Including diverse popu-
lations (i.e. a sample of individuals whose race, sexuality, gender, age,
ability, and other social locations more widely represent intersections
of power and oppression) to contribute to the policy-making processes
or collaborating with community groups to explore the potential un-
intended consequences of proposed interventions (Canadian HIV/AIDS
Legal Network, 2005) also hold significant promise in developing and
implementing more appropriate public health strategies. An inter-
sectionality framing does not suggest that the multitude of factors
shaping our lives hold the same social significance, as some of these
factors are entrenched within social structures and relations of in-
equality. While there may be other factors that impact our daily lives,
they may not be rooted within relations of oppression and power.

We also argue that it is necessary to expand understandings of un-
foreseen consequences of particular policies and public health strate-
gies. For example, in constructing policy pertaining to overdose-related
interventions, drawing from research that includes and/or collaborates
with diverse groups such as racialized and gender diverse persons,
youth and elders, persons with varying socio-economic statuses, as well
as housed and unhoused persons, may contribute to implementing
services in ways that limit barriers to access, stigma, and minimize risk.
Additionally, current efforts drawing on the expertise of PWUD to ad-
dress the overdose crisis through peer worker programs or peer-ad-
ministered naloxone have been influential in accessing PWUD who face
barriers when accessing services, while simultaneously allowing for
PWUD to enact greater agency in public health efforts (Bardwell et al.,
2019; Faulkner-Gurstein, 2017).

Such efforts may also be useful in shaping public discourse, as the
framework provides a lens to examine how current strategies may be
reifying the discrimination and stigmatization of PWUD when defining

problems and solutions. Further, critically analyzing who gets to define
policy and public health issues is important for assessing whether
current policy approaches reinforce inequity for particular populations
(Lapalme et al., 2019). Involving diverse populations and community
representatives in policy and public health dialogues can better chal-
lenge the status quo and minimize generalizations and diverse impacts
are highlighted.

4. Conclusion

As social-structural factors are inextricably linked with and shape
social locations, it is imperative to look holistically to understand the
varying impacts and outcomes on health. Applying an intersectional
risk environment framework allows for a deeper understanding of
variegated risks within and across populations, ensuring that particular
social locations are not collapsed within others creating gaps in needed
care and services. In doing so, this framework offers a broader concept
for addressing health inequities and can facilitate the creation of en-
abling environments based on the diverse needs and risks of in-
dividuals.
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